
 

2020 WAS OUR BEST YEAR EVER!  
 When the pandemic began in March, the 

Buffalo Dream Center was ready to reach out to 

families in need.  God began to pour out His Spirit 

and 2020 quickly became one of the most exciting 

years ever for our church.  God multiplied every 

area, including Sunday morning attendance which 

is at an all-time high as people in the community 

give their lives to Jesus. 

 I am not going to look back on 2020 and 

have bad memories about the pandemic.  Rather, I 

am going to remember 2020 as the year revival 

began in our church and city. 

 On the first Sunday of the pandemic, 

Skylar, my son-in-law, drove a van downtown to 

pick up people for church.  The van typically filled 

up with homeless men and women each week. 

However, more than seventy people stood waiting 

for a ride that Sunday.  It was impossible to bring 

them all to church, so the next Sunday Curbside 

Church was born.  Curbside Church continues 

today as more than one hundred people from the 

streets gather every Sunday to enjoy worship, 

preaching, and prayer.  Everyone who attends also 

receives food.  Volunteers from the Dream Center 

and other local churches make Curbside 

Church possible every Sunday. 

 The Joseph Project Mobile Food 

Pantry was recognized as 

an essential service.  As 

the only mobile food 

pantry in Buffalo, 

we were able to 

transport food to 

the neighborhoods 

that needed it most.  

Thousands of families 

received groceries at 

distribution sites 

located throughout the 

city.  We have been 

operating the mobile 

food pantry for twenty 

years.  All we did was 

multiply the number of families we 

were helping.  Thanks to Feed More of Western 

New York, Feed the Hungry, Feed the Children, 

Frito Lay, Pepsi, Rich Products, and other local 

families and businesses.  Because of their 

generosity we have continued to bring food into 

these neighborhoods.  But we are not just bringing 

food.  We are bringing the love of Jesus.  People 

standing in line are often crying, discouraged, and 

fearful.  So many times I have seen them walk 

away with bags of groceries and smiles on their 

faces as our volunteers encourage and uplift them.  

As I write this article we have given food to more 

than eighteen thousand families since March.  We 

are projecting we will feed twenty thousand families 

once we hit one year of the pandemic. 

 Many volunteers also stepped up to tutor 

children who could not attend school.  Nearly 

twenty children were able to pass their grades last 

year due to the love and attention of volunteers.  

We are still continuing this today as some schools 

have not returned to in-person learning. 

 After an intense summer, we began to 

think ahead toward Christmas.  Programs in our 

city that usually provide food and toys for families 

announced cancelations due to the pandemic.  We 

knew we had to move forward with Boxes of Love. 

What an incredible year 

for Boxes of Love!  

Thousands of families 

received food and toys.  

Food was 

distributed at thirty 

sites throughout 

Buffalo.  More 

than three thousand 

children received toys.  

Moms, dads, and 

grandparents 

picked up the toys 

by appointment at the 

Buffalo Dream Center.  

Those who came for toys 

also received household 

items and clothing.  More than one 

thousand families walked through the Dream 

Center in five days!  Many of them received prayer 

and gave their lives to Jesus.  

 Of course, Boxes of Love kicked off with 

my twenty-second year living on the streets with 

the homeless.  Four teenage boys stayed with me 

all week ï my two sons and two of my nephews.  

So many people asked if I was still planning on 

living with the homeless and going forward with 

Boxes of Love.  We cannot cancel Christmas!  

Most importantly we cannot cancel the work of the 

Gospel.  Why would we stop? 

 We ended Boxes of Love with our annual 

lasagna dinner on Christmas Eve.  It was not 

possible for us to rent buses and fill the Dream 

Center with people.  So we brought the worship 

team, volunteers, Christmas gifts, and the lasagna 

to Firemanôs Park downtown.  We had an incredible 

celebration with our friends from the streets.  It was 

all made possible by volunteers who cooked the 

lasagna, set up tents in the pouring rain, and 

helped serve three hundred people that afternoon. 

 If you visit the Buffalo Dream Center you 

will notice that there is expectancy and excitement.  

People are anticipating what God will do next.   

 The world needs Jesus.  We must 

continue to follow his marching orders.  We are 

committed to doing that in 2021 as we reach out to 

the city and the world with His love. 
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 Ten years ago I made my first trip to 

Honduras to assist a friend with a mission trip.  I 

never imagined traveling back year after year, and 

sometimes staying weeks at a time.  Never did I 

imagine that I would make lifelong friends in 

Honduras.  Never did I imagine that Honduras 

would hold such an important place in my heart. 

 From the beginning we partnered with 

His Harvest Ministries led by Soyla Radcliff.  She 

soon became my very dear friend and mentor.  She 

taught me so much about life including how to love 

unconditionally, how to work hard, and how to have 

fun no matter what you are doing.  Over the years 

we have shared so many good times together as 

we were serving the Lord.  Her love for people is 

indescribable.  

 Every time I went to Honduras Soyla 

would ask us to go and visit her property near 

Orica.  So we would always make a day 

of it.  We would rent a bus to take us. We 

would do an outreach in the area, either 

in the town of Orica or in the village of El 

Tizate on her property.  Then we would 

end our day at Soylaôs property.  She 

would say, ñGod gave me this property.  

Someday there is going to be a mission 

house, a church, a feeding program, and 

a medical clinic here.ò  Honestly I would 

look at the property and think, ñI know 

with God all things are possible.  But 

God, is this really your plan?ò  I always 

kept my opinion to myself.  We would 

walk the overgrown property and pray for 

Soylaôs vision to come to pass.  Every 

trip Soyla would say the same thing to every team. 

 When we first started going to El Tizate 

to minister, it was tough.  I remember the people 

would send their children to our outreaches but the 

adults would stand far away and observe.  When 

we would give away food, the people were 

unfriendly.  When we would offer to pray for them, 

they would turn us down. They were closed to the 

Gospel and they were not interested in us. It was a 

tough and dark place but we kept going.   

 In 2015 I spent the month of August in 

Honduras.  As usual we headed to El Tizate.  We 

loaded our bus up with food, clothes, and shoes to 

give away.  Soyla had a piece of her property 

cleared by some of the locals and we decided to do 

an outreach right on the property.  We began the 

outreach with lots of activities for the children.  

While the activities were going on some of us 

prepared to distribute the things we brought with 

us.  During this time we had a visitor that would 

change everything about Honduras in my life.  An 

elderly man walked through our outreach.  He was 

barefoot.  He was carrying baskets.  He was 

dressed differently and had distinct features that 

were different from anyone I had previously met in 

Honduras.  Soyla and Jorge, who is from Honduras 

and works for the ministry, explained to me that he 

was from the Tolupan Indian tribe.  His people live 

in a mountain called Montana De La Flor just a little 

further down the road.  He was hungry.  His family 

had no food.  He was trying to sell his baskets to 

make money to buy food for his family.  We bought 

all his baskets except one large one that we filled 

with food.  Then we found a pair of shoes for him 

from our pile that we were about to give away.  

Through our conversation we discovered that this 

man was the brother of the chief of the mountain.   

 The Tolupan Indians are a very special 

people in the nation of Honduras because they 

were amongst the original people to inhabit the 

country.  The government gave them Montana De 

La Flor as a place to live and keep their traditions 

and culture alive and protected.  Immediately, God 

spoke to me saying, ñYou need to go to the 

mountain.ò  Jorge told me we could only go if we 

were invited.  I said, ñWell, we will be invited 

because God wants us to go.ò  Jorge gave the man 

his cell phone number with a note requesting that 

the chief of the mountain would call us and let us 

come for a visit.   

 Twenty-four hours passed and then 

Jorge got the phone call.  The chief invited us to 

the mountain.  He invited us to visit a community 

called St. Juan.  We didnôt know anything about the 

mountain except we needed four wheel drive trucks 

and good drivers.  We worked hard and quickly.  

We rented trucks.  We found drivers.  Little did I 

know that the lead driver, Hector, would become a 

great friend and would lead us on every trip in 

Montana De La Flor and on many other 

adventures.  We purchased food, loaded four 

trucks, and headed to St. Juan.  We drove through 

the mud.  We drove through rivers.  We drove 

through the mountains with cliffs on one side, 

inches from our truck.  When we first arrived the 

people were extremely shy and a little skeptical of 

us. We had a great day in St. Juan overall for the 

first visit.  We were able to share the Gospel.  We 

blessed the people with food and clothes.  We had 

fun with the children.  We brought games, candy, 

and pi¶atas for them.  We asked lots of questions 

about Montana De La Flor and learned a lot of new 

things about the area and the different 

communities on the mountain. Then we 

fed everyone and left.  We did not meet 

the chief of the mountain that day, as he 

was living in a different community, but 

we met some of his family members.  My 

heart was happy and I knew it was the 

beginning of something great. 

 As we continued our ministry in 

Honduras we took a team to a local 

hospital to minister to the patients and 

their families.  While Soyla and I were 

ministering to one of the patients the 

nurse randomly asked us, ñDid you hear 

the chief of Montana De La Flor is in the 

hospital?ò  Why she told us that I will 

never know except that God prompted her to say 

something.  Soyla and I knew we had to go see 

him. 

 When Soyla and I walked in the room, he 

looked at us.  Then he smiled big and started 

pointing at us like he knew us.  The chief was one 

hundred fifteen years old.  He told us he had just 

become a Christian and that neither his family nor 

his people were Christians.  He asked us to go and 

tell his people about Jesus.  That night in the 

hospital I promised the chief of the mountain that I 

would tell his people about Jesus.  Soyla told him 

that he did not have to worry about his people any 

longer.  Then we prayed with him, hugged him, and 

left. When we left he was smiling and pointing at us 

again.  We got a phone call the next morning that 

the chief died four hours after our hospital visit.   

 Two days later, I headed back to 
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 Montana De La Flor once again with a team of 

people.  This time we visited new communities.  

We visited La Cieba and La Lima.  It was not an 

easy trip.  We encountered a lot of challenges 

along the way but we made it.  La Lima is the most 

difficult community to reach.  It is the highest and 

has the roughest roads. When we arrived the 

people were so shy.  They hid behind the trees and 

bushes and watched us unload our trucks in the 

dark.  There is no electricity in La Lima.  We spent 

the night in the community on the cement floor of 

their meeting room.  The next day we did an 

outreach in the same meeting room.  We ended the 

outreach by blessing the community with food, 

clothes, and a hot meal.   

 The trip of August 2015 

changed everything for me with regards 

to my commitment and vision for 

Honduras.  Suddenly I saw the 

importance of Soylaôs vision for her 

property in El Tizate.  El Tizate is 

strategically located just a couple hours 

away from the mountain.  It is on the main 

road.  It is the perfect location for an outreach 

center, reaching all the communities on the 

mountain, around the mountain, and at the base 

of the mountain.  Over the years, the importance of 

Soylaôs vision has been confirmed over and over 

again, as we have stopped and visited communities 

on Montana De La Flor and in its vicinity because 

we have discovered that most communities have 

not been reached with Gospel. 

 Since August 2015 every time I have 

returned to Honduras, I visit my mountain.  I have 

taken as many people as possible who are willing 

and able to go to the mountain.  I want others to 

have a burden for the mountain as I do because 

there is so much Gospel work to do in the area.  I 

call Montana De La Flor ñmy mountainò, not in a 

prideful or selfish way, but with a humble heart 

recognizing that God has entrusted me to help 

advance His kingdom on Montana De La 

Flor.  

 In the past six years we have made 

countless trips to El Tizate and Montana De La 

Flor.  We have made pulpits on the side of the 

road, in the dirt, and seen entire villages give their 

lives to Jesus.  God has opened deaf ears, healed 

the sick, set people free from pain in their bodies, 

opened blind eyes, healed peopleôs lungs and so 

much more.   

 We had the opportunity to take a good 

friend and ministry partner to Montana De La Flor.  

This was really significant because on that trip God 

spoke to him about completing the construction of 

the mission house.  Soylaôs vision is coming to 

pass as construction is under way.  When 

completed, teams of up to seventy people can stay 

at the mission base and reach out to the 

surrounding communities. 

 Besides completing construction, the 

greatest need of the ministry right now is a four-

wheel drive truck.  Teams have been renting 

trucks to travel up the mountain, but a 

truck owned by the ministry would help 

considerably.  The cost is 

approximately $15,000. 

 Plans are also being made 

to send a team in the fall to plant a 

church in El Tizate.  On every trip we have 

gone door-to-door and held outreaches and 

special meetings.  Many people have been 

giving their lives to Jesus but do not have a 

church to attend.  We are excited to be a part 

of what God is doing in Central America. 
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 The following is a testimony from 

Thaddeus Stevens, a member of the Buffalo Dream 

Center. 

 2020 has been the best year of my life!  I 

write this to bring hope and encouragement.  I 

made a choice to not fear Covid-19 and trust God.  

Because of this I have had many life changing 

adventures this past year.  

 When the pandemic first hit I had my 

hours cut at work.  Instead of moping about it, I ran 

to volunteer.  I adopted a motto during this time and 

said, ñI canôt say home.  I need to save a life.ò  The 

hours that I had cut at work I replaced with 

volunteering at the mobile food pantry.  I was 

actually sad to return to work when my hours were 

restored. 

  

 I have been volunteering more than I 

have in the past.  The Buffalo Dream Centerôs 

mobile food pantry has served more than 18,000 

families since March all over Buffalo.  I have been 

so blessed to be a part of this movement.  

Gratefulness is the word that comes to mind when I 

am helping feed families.   

 God spoke to me about giving money to 

the mobile food pantry.  I started a fundraiser on 

Facebook.  Today, with about seven hundred 

members, we donated more than $20,000 to the 

Joseph Project Mobile Food Pantry. I am so 

honored to have friends join me in fighting to end 

hunger and we are not finished. 

 I hope this brings encouragement to you.  

All I did was step out and obey what God told me to 

do.  God will use you too if you are available. 


